Zoning Board of Appeals

Public Meeting September 25, 2019 @ 4:00 PM Chilmark Town Hall 


FINAL
Present for the Board of Appeals and attending the meeting were Russell Maloney, Chairman, Frank LoRusso, Vice Chairman, Chris Murphy, Wendy Weldon, Allison Burger, Joe Chapman, Joan Malkin and Chuck Hodgkinson.  Cody Coutinho, Chris Alley, Lisa Young, Heikki Soikkeli, Phil Regan, Josh Dunn, Priscilla and James Warner, Sean Dougherty, Greg Whiting, Tim Carroll, Genc Brinja, Caleb Nicholson, Damon Vickers, Peter Rodegast, John Keene, Heather Goff, Anne Martin, Daniel Leventritt, Anne Cook and Bob Kenney also attended.  
The meeting came to order at 4:00 PM.

DISCUSSION JOSH DUNN; WARNER GUESTHOUSE; 6 Church Pasture Way; Map 19 Lot 28:  Mr. Dunn explained the condition of the Warner’s guesthouse special permit had an array of solar panels on the guesthouse roof.  Upon meeting with the solar engineer they found about ten or more trees would need to be removed to provide open sunlight.  He shared the site plan and the location of a planned garage that would accommodate the panels on its south-facing roof.  The Board asked if the garage would be built at the same time as the guesthouse and       Mr. Dunn said yes it would.  A motion was made to declare the proposed change as inconsequential to the approved plan.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve placing the solar panels on the garage roof provided it is built at the same time as the guesthouse.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.
HEATHER GOFF; Article 4 Section 4.2A2; 16 Marion’s Way; Map 13 Lot 39:                 Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 4:04 PM.  Ms. Goff explained she would like to open a home occupation to display and sell artwork made on the property.  The work will be displayed in a 14’ X 20’ single-story shed on the 9+-acre parcel of land as shown on the site plan dated 9/25/19.  The business will be open 4-5 days/week; from 10 am – 5:00 pm during the April-Christmas time of year.  A sign no larger than 3 sq. ft. will be displayed.  The Board evaluated the request against the 12 criteria (Sections 4.2A2 a. through l.) and found everything to be in compliance.  The Board advised Ms. Goff to check with the Highway Superintendent about the location for her sign.  With no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at       4:10 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to grant the special permit with the supporting site plan dated 9/25/19.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor. 

PHIL REGAN FOR JOSH AND STEPHANIE BILENKER; Article 6 Section 6.11B2;       81 Squibnocket Farm Rd.; Map 35 Lot 1.8:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at       4:12 PM.  Mr. Regan reviewed the plans dated 8/26/19 to add 76 sq. ft. for a bathroom and add          12 sq. ft. for a new front entry porch and reconfigure the existing breakfast room and screened porch to add 253 sq. ft. to accommodate a new kitchen.  The existing rear porch roof will be extended and converted to an enclosed screen porch.  The existing living area is 4,852 sq. ft.  The new living area will be 5,193 sq. ft.  The special permit trigger with the +5% one-time addition for a 5.85-acre parcel is 4,422 sq. ft.  The maximum living area allowed with a special permit is     6,712 sq. ft.  The project is in the Squibnocket Pond District.  After Mr. Regan’s presentation the Site Review Committee and Squibnocket Pond District Advisory Committee reports were read for the record.  The Board reviewed the 13 criteria in the bylaw and assessed the project’s compliance with each as follows:  1a OK: The additions & alterations have minimal impact to the existing site. 1b OK: The additions & alterations have no impact on the natural buffers. The existing house already has sufficient landscape screening. 1c OK: The increase in glazing is minimal, and as mentioned above the existing house is pretty well screened from all angles.         2 OK: There will be no modifications to the natural landscape. Any natural landscaping that is affected during construction will be replaced. Topsoil and natural vegetation was stripped and stockpiled for this reason.  3 OK: The size of the existing lawn will not be increased. Any additional landscaping will be native. 4 OK: The project requires no grade alterations to the existing contours. 5 N/A.  6 OK: All alterations to the house are well below the existing ridge line.  7 N/A.  8 OK: None of the modifications to the house require any changes to the natural features on site.  9 OK: Existing footprint adheres to the wetland setback, and all roof rainwater runoff is diverted to existing drywells on site.  10 OK: The project will incorporate PV panels on south roof of the existing garage to minimize the house’s carbon footprint.  11 OK: Much of the existing interior elements will be salvaged for reuse or donation. 12a. b. N/A.  13 N/A.
The Board also discussed its observations at the site visit and commented the pool enclosure does not meet the current pool bylaw specifications and explained its concern with pool enclosures and their important role in making the pool safe for the majority of the year when the house is not occupied.  After much discussion and with no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 4:22 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A subsequent motion was made to approve the plans dated 8/26/19 as presented with the following special condition:  1. Before obtaining a Building Permit the applicant shall return to the Board to review a plan for the pool enclosure that brings it up to current bylaw specifications.  The approved pool enclosure shall be installed during construction.  The motion was seconded and after brief discussion passed unanimously with five in favor.  

CHRIS ALLEY FOR HAVEN KIERNAN; Article 6 Section 6.6; 31 Meadow Lane; Map 30 Lot 76.1:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 4:30 PM.  Mr. Alley reviewed the site plan dated 9/4/19 and building plans dated 9/25/19 to construct a 305 sq. ft. +/- detached bedroom on a vacant lot.  A portion of the structure does not meet the minimum 50-foot setback distance from the northwest lot line.  The closest portion of the structure is 29.9 feet from the northwest lot line on the 4-acre parcel.  The applicant is also seeking setback relief for a proposed built-in swimming pool.  The proposal sites the pool 40 feet from the northwest lot line.  Lisa Gray reviewed the scale model of the plan to explain more about the pool and pool enclosure.  The Board pointed out the regulations state a pool application cannot be filed until after 2 years of obtaining an occupancy permit for the principal dwelling—currently designated as the detached bedroom in this application.  Chuck H. read the two required letters of consent from abutters within 100 feet of the structures that do not meet the setback requirement.
The Board commented that it is not inclined to approve the setback relief for the pool because it will most likely not receive a permit for 3 years.  There may be new abutters within 100 feet of the pool at that time.  It also reviewed the pool and fence setback requirements from Article 4 Section 4.2A3 that explicitly state the setback minimum is 50 feet from the lot lines.  After much discussion Mr. Alley requested the hearing be continued to November 20, 2019 @ 4:05 PM to provide time for him and Ms. Gray to meet with the client to discuss the situation and possibly re-design the plan.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the request.  With no discussion the motion passed unanimously with five in favor.
TIM CARROLL; Article 4 Sections 4.2A1 and 4.2A3: 26 Bartlett Woods; Map 12 Lot 16.1:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 5:04 PM.  Mr. Carroll reviewed the site plan dated 8/23/19 to redevelop his 4.17-acre lot that includes building a new 3-4 bedroom single-family residence.  Under Article 4 Section 4.2A1 he is seeking permission to convert the classification of the existing 2-bedroom, 790 sq. ft. single-family residence to a guesthouse.  Under Article 4 Section 4.2A3 he is seeking permission to build a 15’ X 40’ built-in swimming pool with the four-foot high safety enclosure in the proximity of the planned and not yet built 3-4 bedroom dwelling and in a location that meets the minimum 50-foot setback distance from the lot lines.  The pool water will be heated.  The pool equipment will be stored in a sound-insulated shed.  The power needs for the pool equipment will be offset by purchasing green energy from one of the green energy programs such as the Verde Energy USA program.
The Board asked what rooms are planned to face the pool.  Mr. Carroll said the living room, dining room and kitchen.  The Board said they would like to see the house plans when they are ready with a more formal pool design.  With no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 5:12 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the petition and site plan dated 8/23/19 as presented with the following special conditions:  Under Article 4 Section 4.2A3:  1.  The Fire Chief shall approve the pool standpipe location before obtaining a Building Permit.  2.  The final design of the main house shall have the living room, dining room and kitchen facing the pool in a manner that provides clear sight lines to the pool.  3.  A dedicated power meter shall be installed for all of the pool-related equipment. 4.  Each November after the pool is installed the owner shall provide documented proof to the Zoning Enforcement Officer that the renewable energy needs as contracted through a green energy program has been purchased.  5.  If the ZBA determines the owner has not complied with these conditions the ZBA shall take appropriate actions to satisfy the renewable energy needs and source of power.  6.  If at a future date the owner wishes to revise this arrangement, a petition for a new Special Permit with the proposed renewable energy plan must be filed for due processing.  Under Article 4 Section 4.2A1 the board voted unanimously with five in favor to re-classify the existing 2-bedroom dwelling as a 790 sq. ft. guesthouse.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with five in favor.    

PETER RODEGAST FOR JOHN AND HILLARY KEENE; Article 6 Section 6.6;               27 Harbor Hill Rd.; Map 27.1 Lots 108, 110:  Mr. LoRusso recused himself from this hearing as he has a business arrangement with the owner.  Mr. Maloney appointed Alternate Joe Chapman as a voting member for this application and opened the public hearing at 5:13 PM.    Mr. Rodegast reviewed the site plan dated 8/26/19 and the floor plans dated 8/30/19 to add      336 sq. ft. for a bedroom, bathroom, mud room and kitchen expansion to a pre-existing, non-conforming single-family residence.  The parcel is less than 1-acre in size.  The additions will not meet the minimum 25-foot setback distance from the lot lines.  The west side addition will be 10 feet from the lot line.  The current structure is 5.2 feet from the east lot line.  The addition will be 2.2 feet from the east lot line.  He added the roof ridge height of the additions will not be higher than the existing ridge line and may be slightly lower.  Chuck H. said all 13 letters of consent have been received from those abutters whose property line is within 100 feet of the proposed construction.  He also read a letter from the Board of Health approving the project.  After brief discussion and with no comment from the public a motion was made to close the hearing at 5:17 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A subsequent motion was made to approve the plans as presented.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.
HEIKKI SOIKKELI FOR RICHARD AND DEBORAH PREVIDI; Article 6             Section 6.11B2; 27 Sheep Hill Rd.; Map 17 Lot 8.4:   Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 5:21 PM.  Mr. Soikkeli reviewed the site plan and elevations dated 8/30/19; additional elevations #7 dated 3/25/11 and the floor plans dated 8/28/19 to build a 4,924 sq. ft. single-family residence on a vacant 5.2-acre parcel.  The amount of living space requiring a Special Permit for 5.2-acres is 4,050 sq. ft.  The total maximum living area allowed with a Special Permit is 6,550 sq. ft.  The dwelling meets the minimum 50-foot setback distance from the lot lines and the roof ridge height will not exceed 24 feet above mean, natural grade.
The Board reviewed the project against the 13 criteria in the bylaw and had the following assessment of each:  1. OK:  The project may be visible in winter from South Road.  The building site was cleared years ago and no additional clear cutting is planned.  The major glazed wall of the house faces South East and will not affect neighbors.  2-4 OK:  Little regrading of the site is planned other than flattening the hill top at the house site.  A large existing beech close to the house is being saved.  Any lawn and landscaping will be in the immediate areas around the house that were previously cleared.  5 OK:  The driveway access off Sheep Hill Rd. is curved so as to minimize the impact of structure on that road.  6 OK:  The building ridge heights conform to the 24’ zoning height limit and are below 10’ of existing trees at the house site.  7.  N/A.          8 OK:  The only natural feature on site is the beech tree which is being saved.  9.  N/A.             10 OK:  The building is being constructed to the stretch code, will be HERS rated, have triple glazing on the SE wall of the living room/dining/kitchen area, and have an electrical heat pump HVAC system with photovoltaics.  11 OK:  See #10.  12.  N/A.  13.  N/A.

With no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 5:44 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the plans as presented with the following special conditions:  1. The Board of Health shall approve the septic system before obtaining a Building Permit.  2.  The photovoltaic panels shall be installed on the roof of the south-facing bedroom wing.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with five in favor.  

PHIL REGAN FOR JOHN AND SALLY FODOR; Article 4 Section 4.2A1;                         40 Tysbury Manor; Map 18 Lot 49.1:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 5:50 PM.  Mr. Regen reviewed the plans dated 8/30/19 to build a 750 sq. ft., 1-bedroom guesthouse in a location that meets the minimum 50-foot setback distance from the lot lines.  The Board discussed how to condition the plan because of the garage that is below the living area.        Chuck H. read a letter from the Planning Board with its approval dated 9/10/19.  Mr. Regan confirmed the Board of Health has also approved the plan.  With no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 5:54 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  

A subsequent motion was made to approve the plan as presented with the following special condition:   1. The garage below the guesthouse can never be converted into living space without first returning to the Board of Appeals.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.
CODY COUTINHO FOR ROBERT AND LYNNE KENNEY; Article 4 Section 4.2A3;       6 Jethro Lane; Map 4 Lot 20:  Mr. Maloney opened the public hearing at 5:56 PM.               Mr. Coutinho reviewed the site plan dated 8/28/19 and the landscape plan dated 9/23/19 to build a 20’ X 40’ built in swimming pool with the required four-foot high safety enclosure in a location that meets the minimum 50-foot setback distance from the lot lines.  The pool enclosure will terminate at the house and all doors and windows will be alarmed to meet Mass. building code requirements.  The pool water will be heated by an air source heat pump.  The pool equipment will be located inside a sound-insulated shed.   The pool will have an automatic retractable pool cover for added security and heat retention.  The power needs for the pool equipment will be offset by purchasing green energy from one of the green energy programs such as the Verde Energy USA program.  The project is in the Vineyard Sound Coastal District.  The Board read the pool regulations for the inland coastal district – Article 11 Section 11.6A2.c.5).  Chuck H. then read the Site Review Committee’s report of its evaluation of the proposal in the inland zone of the coastal district for the record.  The Board discussed the landscape plan with particular attention to the portions that are within the coastal district.  With no public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 6:05 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the petition and site plan dated 8/28/19 and landscape plan dated 9/23/19 as presented with the following special conditions:  1. The Fire Chief shall approve the stand pipe location before obtaining a Building Permit.  2. Any plantings within the Coastal District shall comply with the specifications in Article 11 Section 11.6A2.c.5).  3.  A dedicated power meter shall be installed for all of the pool-related equipment.  4.  Each November after the pool is installed the owner shall provide documented proof to the Zoning Enforcement Officer that the renewable energy needs as contracted through a green energy program has been purchased.  5.  If the ZBA determines the owner has not complied with these conditions the ZBA shall take appropriate actions to satisfy the renewable energy needs and source of power.  6.  If at a future date the owner wishes to revise this arrangement, a petition for a new Special Permit with the proposed renewable energy plan must be filed for due processing.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with five in favor.     

The draft August 28, 2019 meeting minutes were reviewed and approved by consensus as presented. 
The next three ZBA Meetings will take place at 4:00 PM on Wed., October 23, 2019,            Wed. November 20, 2019 and Wed. December 18, 2019. 
With no further business to conduct the meeting adjourned at 6:25 PM. 
Respectfully submitted by Chuck Hodgkinson, CAS.
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